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Heidi Hoffman far right: always willing to whack weeds!

welcome
The Independence Pass 

Foundation hopes this 

newsletter finds you and your 

loved ones well.  It is dedicated 

to Heidi Hoffmann, a beloved 

board member who died on May 

20, 2020.  Heidi was an avid 

cyclist and Ride for the Pass 

booster.  Although we were not 

able to hold our 26th Ride this 

year due to the coronavirus, we believe Heidi would have been delighted 

by the outpouring of photos and memories we received, many of them photos  

of bike rides up the Pass, in response to our call.  

We hope you will enjoy this “photo album” of special times on the Pass, and that it 

will inspire you to make your own memories, this summer and in the years to come.  
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The mission of the Independence 
Pass Foundation is to restore and 
protect the ecological, historical, 

and aesthetic integrity of the 
Independence Pass corridor and 

to encourage stewardship, safety, 
and appreciation of the Pass.

Harry Teague, Continental Divide, 2019



  I was heading to New Mexico on a birding trip on October 23, 2018, An unexpected snowstorm the night before had left the 

road icy and slick and I didn’t have my snow tires on the Subaru.  With white knuckles, I began descending the top of the Pass when 

I nearly ran into a small herd of bighorn sheep. As I waited for them to desert the pavement for the hillside, I was able to grab my 

camera and get a shot.  I was also able to relax my grip on the steering wheel, take a deep breath and continue my travels in a better 

frame of mind.  Ah, the wonders of nature. 
A N N  L A R SO N    |    SN O W M A SS V I L L AG E



Bob Murray, married Erika at Pioneer Park in Aspen, 1957

Amy Beidleman, Midway tarn



  This is after Ride for The Pass was 

stopped at Lincoln Creek. All riders turned 

around and headed back down. Not the crazy 

Uni guy, I kept going!! Made it to about Lower 

Lost Man switchback, conditions were too 

slippery at that point.  
M I K E  T I E R N E Y,  M AY  21 ,  2 0 1 1



Mark Joseph and the Hub crew, 1983
left to right:

Mark Joseph, Gebhardt Long, 
Bruce Rayburn, Kathy Chamberlain, 

Dan Sweet, Tom Hayles, 
Don Sax, Bill Madsen



  The picture I have chosen is from the Ride for 

the Pass three years ago.  It was an incredibly cold 

morning but the troops still rallied!! I had just met 

the man who has become the love of my life.  We 

are both cyclists and had been doing "ride dates"  in 

the morning before I went to work in the the ER.  We 

had showed up separately for the Ride for the Pass, 

and had seen each other at the start.  Jonathan is a 

far faster rider than I am so I did not see him again 

until he was waiting at the finish and video taping 

me as I came across the finish line.  We had a chilly 

but stunning ride down together and then 

went to the afterparty. I later found out from 

a close friend that prior to the ride, Jonathan 

had told his friend that it was too cold for him 

to ride.  When I showed up ready to ride, there 

was no way Jonathan was not going to bail out.  

Who knows if it was pride or he was smitten... 

probably pride :)  We have been together ever 

since and he is truly the best thing that has ever 

happened to me. 

DAW N  KO P F  &  J O N AT H A N  H E R SH B E R G E R
Jonathan Hershberger and Dawn Kopf, Ride 2017



Burnham Arndt, Grottos

Ed Goodman and John Shively, Ride 2017



clockwise from above: 
Anda Smalls-Zala, Luka and Chase, Grottos, March 2020;

Charlie Eckhart, January 2015; Andrew Vick and Chris Ryan, Ride 2018



Michael Hutton, Lost Man Lake, 2018



  I will never forget the ride on May 14, 2016, the ride 

I almost wasn’t able to make. Not because I felt too fat, or 

out of shape, or it was too cold, but because that  was the 

year I simply might have not been present at all....2016 

was the ride of celebration! That day’s ride was a ride 

of movement, a ride of joy, a ride of gratitude and most 

importantly a ride of love. In May 2016 I was a survivor. The 

previous May I was diagnosed with a rare form of cancer, 

the kind of which, a large majority of people do not survive. 

That day’s ride was a miracle of sorts. A miracle that there 

was an army of super fun, super psyched, super nice people 

ready to make their annual pilgrimage up that mountain. 

Well that’s not really a miracle, that’s just this valley!  But 

the real miracle was not only was I feeling so grateful to 

be alive and physically able to ride Independence Pass, 

but to top it all off, I was able to ride Independence with 

my mother, the most vibrant and kick-ass woman I know!  

We both celebrated that ride. We celebrated the mother 

daughter connection, we celebrated life and health, and 

we celebrated her coming in first in her age group on that 

beautiful spring day!   

E R I K A  C O R B I N  &  L I N DA  LO E SC H E N
Erika Corbin and Linda Loeschen, Ride 2016



Erika Corbin and Linda Loeschen, Ride 2016 Erik Larson, Fall 2019

Erik Skarvan with buddy Aidan



Lackawanna Ridge

Alyssa and 
Fletcher 

Richman 2005

Grizzly Lake Trail

  To me, Independence Pass is 

about connections. The road connects two sides 

of the Continental Divide, including the towns of 

Aspen and Leadville. Beyond that, the landscape 

connects the earth to the sky. It's a place where 

a person feels an intimate connection with 

nature, from the scale of a single small flower, 

to the power of craggy peaks, or the splendor of 

a sunset. And it's a place where people create 

connections among themselves as they share 

adventures and experiences. 

Especially touching is an older memory (close 

to 20 years ago) of a backpacking trip with 

my young children. Our excursion towards 

Independence Lake started at a leisurely pace 

(per the photo). It became increasingly exciting 

as we hurried to beat an intense lightning storm 

that chased us down to the safety of trees far 

below Upper Lost Man Lake.   

SU Z A N N E  JAC K SO N



clockwise from above: 
Dieter Tantius & friends Ride 2016; 

Dieter Tantius, Ride 2017; Dana Laughren and crew May 2020



Greg Albrecht, Mother’s Day 2017

Hilary Burgess, Weller Lake, November 19, 2014

Jacquette Tara, Indy ghost town, 2017



  We happened upon the Ghost Town on 

Independence Pass and were amazed at the history 

of gold mining.  It’s beyond me how anyone could 

survive the winters there at 10,900’, especially 

back in the late 1800’s when storms and snow fall 

was probably worse than current times.  The lack 

of supplies due to limits of transportation over the 

pass had to be hard to bear.  It’s seeing and learning 

about these extinct old towns that gives me such 

appreciation for all they did to create and begin what 

we can all enjoy today.  
JAC Q U E T T E  TA R A

Jacquette Tara, Indy ghost town, 2017



Summer Richards, April 27, 2020



clockwise from top left: 
Gary Kielpikowski, Ride 
after-party; Eric Whewell 
and friends, Ride 2016; Ellen 
Rome and friends, Ride 
2018; Eric Kloor with Bill 
Walton, June 2015



clockwise from top left:
Jamie Knowlton and 
Debbi Falender, May 29, 
2020; Heidi Vosbeck, 
lynx crossing road, May 
26, 2020; Heather Hower, 
May 16; Jake Brace

Julie Shroyer, 2016



Julie Shroyer, 2016

Jimmy Hunting, May 6, 2020



  It was the summer of 

1982 and my father and I went 

on a bike ride from Aspen to 

Glenwood Springs, over to 

Avon, up Tennessee Pass, a 

beer and dinner in Leadville 

and spent the night in Twin 

Lakes.  The next morning we 

woke up early and rode up 

Independence Pass.  It was 

a beautiful morning, and we 

made it to the top where we 

had our photo taken by the 

sign.  Afterwards, we headed 

down to Aspen had a few 

beers, lunch, and finished 

the ride.  This has become a 

famous photo at Trek for good 

reason.   

J O H N  B U R K E
P R E S I D E NT

T R E K  B I C YC L E

John and Dick 
Burke, 1982



clockwise from top left:
Linda Spada-Magill, Ride 
2013; John and Susan 
Eaton, Ride 2018; Laura 
Armstrong and friends, 
July 4, 2019



One of my great careers has been a seasonal with the USFS for over 30 years.  It’s the summer of 2012 - USA is 

hosting the PRO Challenge Race - bicycle racers will be coming over the Pass two times on Wed August 22.  

So the Aspen & Leadville Ranger Districts and Emergency and Law Enforcement folks are gearing up to have a lot 

of us on site to help with tons of enthusiasts coming to watch the race.  As I & co-workers are driving up the east 

side of the Pass on a most beautiful summer day we see folks that have camped in tents in these “teeny” Highway 

82 pullouts along the shoulder - like if you got out of your tent at night to pee & made a wrong turn. oh hell, going 

down an endless cliff- whew!

So headed up to check out the scene at the top of the Pass - lots of folks are having a great time partying, BBQing 

& super excited about the event - we are excited also and soon we hear that the racers are coming up the Pass.  

The view to the east to see them is incredible - me, proudly dressed in my USFS uniform, not shy  ask to get up on 

someone’s truck to get a better view of the racers - woo, woo!

So we keep doing visiter contacts to make sure folks are being careful of the fragile tundra.  So when the racers 

come back from the west, the typical summer storm is chasing them up the Pass - well they all made it with no 

lightning and some rain!

It’s time for us to get out large trash bags to clean up after this huge crowd - I was so, so amazed - not even 20 

pieces I picked up - way to go every one - they were so respectful (except for one couple that dumped hot coals in 

the tundra - I have ever rarely written a ticket, my duty said I had too, I love the Pass).

What a Great Memory I have of that day on The Pass!  

L E E  K I R SC H ,  L E A DV I L L E ,  C O LO R A D O



left: Marylou Felton pastel painting of Independence
right: Sheilah Bryan, Independence Mountain, August 2018



Mark Sink and friends, 1975

left: Louise Hoversten and 
Barb Long, May 18, 2020
right: Marty Ames and 
crew, Ride 2016



clockwise from top left:
Ned Sullivan, March 31, 
2020; Peg O’Brien and 
friends, May 8, 2020; 
Ron and Quinn 
Morehead, Ride 2014; 
Peter Looram photo of 
Barb Long and John 
Sweeney, May 22, 2020



Markalunas Family, Christmas 1976

Tim Murray photo of Elli on New York Peak, 2008

  Perhaps the only 

time we were ever at 

the top of Independence 

Pass on Christmas Day, 

this photo taken in 1976, 

made possible by the 

drought year of 1976 

when the Pass did not 

close until sometime the 

following January. 

M A R K A LU N A S FA M I LY



Summer Richards, May 31, 2020Tim Murray photo of Elli on New York Peak, 2008



Scott Condon, May 16, 2020

Steven Hill and Aspen 
Glen Cycling Club,

May 21, 2020 Tessa Pargiter-Hatem on unicycle, May 2020



Scott Condon, May 16, 2020

Steven Waldeck, May 26, 2019

Sarah Shaw  photo of 
Jett and Maddie, April 2020

Suzanne Scheer, May 31, 2020



  It’s not unusual to come across old cabins out in the woods around Aspen   — miners, homesteaders and cattlemen have been 

building shelters in these mountains for nearly 150 years and their remains take a long time to sink back into the earth in our cold, dry 

climate.  But to come across a cabin that looks like it might have been occupied last week   — complete with an intact roof, furniture 

and even an old whiskey jug   — that’s another thing altogether.  I and my hiking companions stumbled onto this old prospectors’ cabin 

deep in the woods near timberline on the Pass several years ago and the glass in the windows and the carefully constructed furniture 

  — including a bookcase!   — showed a long commitment to a nearby prospect hole. Apparently the claim never paid off   — there was no 

sign of mining gear beyond a few broken shovel handles   — but the idyllic setting and the utter isolation of the spot spoke to something 

more than a search for silver or gold. Perhaps the cabin’s occupants just liked to have an excuse to spend a few summer weeks at a 

lovely spot in the woods   — we knew how they felt. 
M A R K  F U L L E R



clockwise from top left:
Tim Hall cutting old phone wire (before); 
Tim Hall cutting wire (after); 
Tim Riggins, Altai cottongrass, 2018



clockwise from top left:
Wes Higginbotham, May 31, 2020;  
Zach Heuscher, skate skiing, Lost Man Lake, spring 2016;
Whitney Ward and friends, May 22, 2020



clockwise from top left:
Wes Higginbotham, May 31, 2020;  
Zach Heuscher, skate skiing, Lost Man Lake, spring 2016;
Whitney Ward and friends, May 22, 2020

  We come with a group and have been doing so for a number of 

years. In 2016, I turned 58 and I was born in ’58 so I rode an extra mile 

and a half to mile marker 58 and took a selfie. That is the year I was 

literally the last rider to finish, they were taking down the time clock 

and I got a picture holding it. 

M I C H A E L  W O E L K E

Michael Woelke at mm 58, Ride 2016

Michael Woelke,
Ride 2016



Summer Richards May 31, 2020

For 31 years, no project has been too 

big or too small for the Independence 

Pass Foundation.  From stabilizing and 

revegetating the Pass’s massive roadcuts, 

removing hundreds of thousands of pounds 

of metal debris from its slopes, and planting 

thousands of native trees with kids and 

volunteers, to funding toilets at the summit,  

maintaining trails, pulling weeds, and 

caretaking the winter gate area, we take 

huge pride in our beloved backyard.  We are 

dedicated to keeping it healthy, beautiful, 

and wild for future generations.  

Thank you for 
your support!



IPF volunteers clearing avalanche debris at the Grottos

$5,000   |   ALPINE
Fidel Duke

$2,500   |   SUBALPINE
Alpine Bank
Jacolyn & John Bucksbaum
Resnick Family Foundation

$1,000   |   MONTANE
Ute Mountaineer

$500   |   FOREST
Bob Camp
Chinook Charitable Foundation
Christie’s Int’l Realty Aspen/Snowmass
Earth-Wise Horticultural
Frias Properties
Holy Cross Energy
David Hyman & Barbara Reid
Obermeyer Wood Investment Counsel
James & Hensley Peterson
Rockwood Charitable Trust  
Ryan Investments  
 
$250   |   MEADOW
Paul D’Amato & Beth Cashdan
Bill & Joyce Gruenberg
Gail & Phil Holstein
Rodney & Niki Jacobs
T-Lazy-7
King Woodward

Thank you to our Ride 
2020 Sponsors 
who made this retrospective, and our summer restoration work, possible



$10,000+
Anonymous Fund at Aspen 

Community Foundation
Isa Catto & Daniel Shaw/
 Catto Shaw Foundation
City of Aspen
Estate of Diana Hawkes Beuttas
Pitkin County

$5,000+
DuBose Family Foundation
Loyal & Bernice Durand
Gessner Family Foundation
Mary & James Griffith
Peter Looram
Olitsky Family Foundation
Thrift Shop of Aspen

$2,500+
Alpenglow Foundation
Janet Frances Clark Fund
Corbin Family Fund
Environment Foundation
Rodger & Joan Gurrentz, in memory 

of Susan & Morton Gurrentz
Fred & Elli Iselin Foundation
J.M. Kaplan Fund
Jack & Diane Kennedy
Elaine LeBuhn
Harley Sefton
Boniface & Alison Zaino

$1,000+
Anonymous
Amy Margerum Berg
Bernard Family Fund
Chelsea Brundige, in memory of 

Tom Congdon
Jacolyn & John Bucksbaum
Carol Craig
Freeport-McMoran Foundation
Margot Hampleman
Linda Harlan, in honor of 
 Kristen Henry
Casady Henry
Kristen Henry
Kovler Family Foundation
Carol & Clarke Lambert
Bruce Lee, in memory of 
 John Landon Lee
Ernst & Wilma Martens Foundation
Jill Soffer
David & Dianne Stern
Mark Tache & Christin Cooper
William Trapp
Nancy & Charles Wall
Jennifer Woodward, in memory of 

Annie Woodward

$500+
Andrew Allan
Anonymous (4)
Peter Anzalone & Angeles Torres
Stephen W. & Susan M. Baird 

Foundation
Buettner Family Foundation for 

Leigh and Al Buettner
Bob Camp
Ruth Carver
Marcia Corbin
Debbi & Steve Falender
Arthur B. Ferguson, Jr.
First Bank 
Casady Henry
David Hyman & Barbara Reid
Michael Kendrick
Marianne & Dick Kipper
Russell & Mary Schmidt Libby
Marjory Musgrave & Frank Peters
Oakes Family Charitable Fund
Ruth Owens
Fonda Paterson
Greg Penner
James & Hensley Peterson
Sean Sebastian
Sallie Shatz
David Sien
Ute Mountaineer
Peter Van Domelen
Bob & Ruth Wade
Cynthia Wayburn, in memory 
 of Heather Hopton
Patti & Jay Webster, in honor 
 of King Woodward
Frank & Tamara Woods

$250+
Brian & Kathy Allison
Jim Anathan
Anonymous
Dawn Barton
Bruce Berger
Catherine Bergman
Carolyn (Kay) Bucksbaum
Paul D’Amato & Beth Cashdan
Father Ronald Cattany
Larry Cohen
Boots Ferguson
Nona and Alex Feuer 
 Charitable Fund
Michael Fuller Architects
Kristen Henry
Kristen Henry, in honor of Ed Barber
Scott Hicks & Maureen Kinney
Gail & Phil Holstein
Jewish Colorado [unknown]
Will Johnston, in honor of 
 Nancy Wall
The Lodge Family Charitable Fund
Juicy Lucy’s Steakhouse
Jeffrey Kobacker
Roger Krimstock, in memory 
 of David Krimstock
Lawrence Kugler
William Lee, Jr.
David Levin
Dan and Tita McCarty Advised Fund
Brooke A. and Carol Peterson 

Advised Fund at Aspen 
Community Foundation

Katherine Peterson, in honor 
 of James Peterson

Catherine Porter & James Fuller
RLC Foundation
Steven & Alexis Spiritas, in memory 

of Felix & Lenore Pogliano and  
Ryan Spiritas

Trapp Family Fund
Jennifer Woodward, in honor of 
 King Woodward

$100+
Kelly Alford
Anonymous (3)
Gayle & Jonathan Armytage
Aspen Snowmass Sotheby’s 
 (Gayle Armytage match)
Ed Barber
William & Marjorie Bardeen
Barbara Bass
Bellock Morrison Philanthropic Fund 

of the JEWISHcolorado
Dina Belmonte
George Benninghoff, in memory 
 of Bob Lewis
Jeremy Bernstein & Elyse Elliot
Borthwick Family
Brady Foundation
Robert & Linda Brining
Sheilah Bryan
Katey Buster
Robert Cardwell
Helen & Roger Carlsen, in honor 
 of Karin Teague
Janet & Ned Cochran, in memory 
 of Jack & Anneke dePagter
Mary & Sven Dominick Coomer, 
 in honor of Karin Teague

Thank you to all of our supporters who make our     work possible, year in and year out



Dr. & Mrs. Shannon Cox
Peter & Catherine Davis
Jaclyn Derosier
Beverly & Shelley Don
Shelley Emerick
Debbie & Jerry Epstein
Sandra Eskin
Sally Faison
Fidelity
Eileen Fish
Tim & Ginna Francis
Mark Fuller & Penny Atzet
Kurt & Heather Furger
Randy Gold & Dawn Shepard
Gorman Foundation
John Gray
John Grice
Tom Griffiths
Bill & Joyce Gruenberg
Helene Gude & Gregor Kolpus
Martin Hasher
Reid Haughey & Mary Fox
Casady Henry
Casady Henry, in honor of 
 King Woodward
Philip Hodgson
Heidi Hoffmann
Richard Horvitz & Erica Hartman-

Horvitz Foundation
Cindy Houben
Michael Hutton & PJ Wallace
Emily Jack-Scott
Suzanne Jackson
Sandra & Peter Johnson 
Ben Johnston, in honor 
 of Nancy Wall

John & Deb Johnston, in honor 
 of Nancy Wall
Denise Jurgens
Jeffrey D.J. Kallenberg
Mitch Kantor
John Katzenberger & Deb Jones
Lee Kirsch
Gwyn Knowlton (2)
Robert & Suzanne Kriscunas
Stanley Kritzik
Samantha Lamberg
Andrew Larson, in honor of 
 Karin’s righteous cause
William & Marianne Lederer
Francine & Craig Liebel
Bill & Carol Lightstone
Darlene Liss
Howie Mallory Family
Lisa Markalunas
Tim & Donna McFlynn
Timothy McGuire & 
 Donna Blackmon
Tom & Carolyn Moore
Ann & James Nadon
Brooke Newman
Mona Newton
John & Kim O’Byrne
Carol Pasternak
Buzz Patten & Judy Wender
Melinda & Norman Payson
Greg & Julie Comins Pickrell
Barb Pitchford
Gina Pogliano
John Putnam
Ken & Emily Ransford
Jordan & Elizabeth Rednor

Valerie & Herschel Richter Donor 
Advised Fund of the Jewish 
Community Foundation of 
Greater Phoenix, Inc.

Will & Margaret Roush
Mary Salton, in memory of 
 Heather Hopton
Thomas Sando
Suzanne Scheer
Sam Shamie, in memory of 
 Terry Shamie
Melissa Shennan
Sandra Simpson
Carol & Daniel Sisler
Steve Skadron
Sandra & Stephen Stay
Bill Stirling
Lou & Ray Stover
Stryer Family Fund
Ned Sullivan
Edward & Kathy Hansen Sweeney
Mark & Christin Tache
Lizzie Talenfeld
Harry Teague
Karin Teague
Robin Tolan
Tyrolean Lodge
John Werning 
Anne-Marie Wirth
Mary & Hugh Wise
Ken Wright
Donald Brig Young, in honor of 
 King Woodward
George Zachar & Nancy Lazar

$10-$99
Inez Allen
Anonymous (3)
Ted & Karen Bristol
Geoffrey & Connie Burg, in honor 
 of the Markalunas Family
Judy Byrns
Paula & Matthew Carr
Terry Casey
Trish Chew
Steve & Molly Child
Scott Condon
Lizbeth & John DiPrato
Chuck & Doris Downey
Dan Dudley
Susy Ellison
Nancy Ferguson
Floreat Advised Fund
Susan & William Frensley
Wolf & Nancy Gensch
Jon Gibans
Margot Graham
Jerry Green
Cheri Grinnell, in honor of 
 King Woodward
Steve Hach & Marty Ames
Blake Hansen
Richard & Sheryl Herrington
Jamie Hunt
Ellen & Peter Itzler
Jackie Kasabach
John Keleher

Joyce Kennish & Shelley Greenhaus
James Kirschvink & Martha Moran
Ann Larson
Wendy Larson
Kimberly Levin
Jim Markalunas
Amy Maron, in memory of 
 Jean Austin
Lesley McWhirter & Dean Bressler
Richard & Pamela Musso
Tyler Newton
Virginia Newton
Peg O’Brien
Bruce Parlette
Fred Peirce
Mark Rodenburg
Howard & Leslie Schirmer
Kerri Sherwood, in honor of 
 Kirsten Leigh Sherwood
John Shively
Cari & John Shurman
Zala, Luka, Ryan & Anda Smalls
Reed Strathdee
Mike Tierney
Lindsey Utter
Ryan Vugteveen & Jane Lanter
Suzanne Wolff 

October 1, 2019 
through May 31, 2020

Thank you to all of our supporters who make our     work possible, year in and year out
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